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We initiated coverage of CordovaCann in August (2020).  Since that time, they have added some new 

pieces, which we largely expected, but there have been some nuances to the additions that we think are 

worth recapping as well as some other initiatives we think merit some color.  

 

Just to refresh, in the initial coverage we included a table that provided a list of 10 expected store openings 

through calendar 2020. To recap, the Company’s first two stores were opened in Ontario in June and July 

(2020) so those were in place just prior to our initiation.  Thereafter, the Company’s third location was 

opened in Ontario in early November (2020) while the fourth was opened in early December.  Those 

openings were largely in line with the Company’s expectations at our initiation.  

 

In terms of the remaining 6 stores, the Company anticipated opening 5 stores in Alberta and one additional 

location in British Columbia.  Recall, the addition of these stores was predicated on pending regulatory 

approvals.  As a result of those approvals taking longer than the Company anticipated these stores were 

delayed. We would add that, while they had hoped to get those stores opened in calendar 2020, the delayed 

approval(s) were not exactly a surprise.  For instance, we actually modeled three of these openings in Q4 

and the other three in Q1 (2021). That said, a few days ago (January 12, 2021) the Company announced 

that it received notification from the Alberta Liquor and Gaming Commission approving them for “up to 

64 cannabis retail store stores in Alberta”, including the 5 aforementioned retail locations.  In the release 

they further indicated that they intend to open the first of these stores in January (2021) and the remaining 

4 in the first half of 2021. As a result, in the aggregate, while the calendar for their first 10 stores has been 

pushed out a bit, given the environment (Covid19 et al), we feel good about the execution, especially given 

the fact that the delays were always a moving target.  While the Alberta approvals were perhaps the 

challenges of 2H 2020, the period also involved some more positive datapoints as well. 

 

On November 10, 2020, The Company  announced a letter of intent to purchase a majority stake in a 

licensed Manitoba based cannabis enterprise (“the Manitoba Agreement”).  The transaction closed on 

December 2, 2020 and resulted in the opening of the Company’s first Manitoba (Winnipeg) store (as well 

as its first operations outside of Ontario).  This transaction includes the opening of an additional Manitoba 

store (currently in development) slated to open in the next few months. Recognize, these two stores were 

not part of the original first 10 we discussed in the initiating coverage. Further,  the Manitoba agreement 

provides the Company the right to apply to open additional stores in the province as well.  We would add, 

much like Ontario, Manitoba happens to be one of the lower penetrated cannabis markets in terms of retail 

dispensaries per capita.        

 

In addition to the new Manitoba markets, the Company also made some progress in terms of its US 

aspirations. Recall, in our initiating coverage we addressed the Company’s Oregon (USA) assets. To 

refresh, these assets were purchased in June 2019. Between the purchase price and subsequent 

improvements, the Company invested approximately CDN$3.6 million into the project.  Unfortunately,  

like some of their other assets, the Oregon property has (until recently) been held up awaiting regulatory 

approvals.  However, on November 23, 2020, the Oregon Liquor Control Commission granted the 

Company the cultivation license they have been waiting for.  As a result, we expect the Oregon operations 

to begin contributing in 2H calendar 2021.  Keep in mind, with respect to Oregon, we noted the following 

in our initiating coverage:      

 

We have not modeled the impact or potential operation of the Oregon assets.  On the other hand, 

as the narrative suggests, the Company intends to deploy these assets, which essentially will include 

an integrated operation that management believes will make a meaningful contribution to the 

whole.  For now, we view  this piece to be a potential valuation leg to the story, but we are more 

comfortable attempting  to model this piece with more (future) visibility.        
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As a result of this progress in Oregon, we have recast our model to include this facility and we expect it to 

begin making meaningful contributions to the whole in the second half of calendar 2021.  Just to reiterate, 

much like the recently added Manitoba assets, the Oregon assets were not part of our initiating model, so 

they are additive to those original conclusions.  

 

In addition to Oregon, subsequent to our initiation, the Company also announced a non-binding letter of 

intent to purchase a Washington state based company, Extraction Technologies, LLC (“Extraction”). 

Extraction provides “cannabis extraction services to multiple cannabis licensed processors within the state 

of Washington.  The transaction will enable Cordova to provide manufactured cannabis products on both 

a white label and branded basis throughout the state”.   Like Oregon, we are not inclined to begin modeling 

potential assets until we have a bit more visibility, but we think this particular bit of news may be telling in 

terms of the direction of the Company.  That is, while the Company’s current operating footprint is based 

in Canada and we know they intend to continue to grow those operations, it is clear that Cordova has also 

set its sight on U.S. opportunities to compliment the Canadian side of the business. We will update this 

portion of the story as data points emerge.  

 

To summarize, while the Company’s timeline for the opening of new Canadian locations (primarily in 

Alberta) has been pushed out a bit, we would reiterate that the bigger picture remains intact and given the 

addition of new pieces since our initiation, we would argue that the whole has most certainly progressed.  

Further,  the Company has provided some ongoing color regarding the numbers from the operating locations 

and that information suggests that those locations are performing well.  Clearly, recognizing that some 

stores will inevitably perform better than others as well as that a few months do not constitute a trend,   

maintaining that aggregate performance will be paramount to their success.  That said, the story is quickly 

evolving from one where the germane question is changing from  “can they permit and add operating 

assets?” to “how are the operating assets performing?”.  On the face, the latter of these involves better 

visibility and as such a better basis for valuation in general, although we continue to expect the model to be 

fluid and volatile until a larger operating base is established.      

 

We have recast our model to reflect the nuances described above. To reiterate, the new model includes 

some pieces we did not include in our original model. We remain positive on the prospects for 

CordovaCann. Moreover, we are comfortable suggesting that the Company anticipates the addition of 

considerably more stores than we are modeling, so we think the opportunity is more open-ended than we 

are modeling here.   Succinctly, we are inclined to raise our target a bit given these new data points, but we 

will keep that powder dry until we get some added clarity on the Alberta initiatives as well as the Oregon 

cultivation ramp. We reiterate our allocation of 4 and our 12-24 month target of CordovaCann shares of  

US$.56.         
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General Disclaimer:  

Trickle Research LLC produces and publishes independent research, due diligence and analysis for the benefit of it investor base. 

Our publications are for information purposes only. Readers should review all available information on any company mentioned in 

our reports or updates, including, but not limited to, the company’s annual report, quarterly report, press releases, as well as other 

regulatory filings. Trickle Research is not registered as a securities broker-dealer or an investment advisor either with the U.S. 

Securities and Exchange Commission or with any state securities regulatory authority. Readers should consult with their own 

independent tax, business and financial advisors with respect to any reported company. Trickle Research and/or its officers, investors 

and employees, and/or members of their families may have long/short positions in the securities mentioned in our research and 

analysis and may make purchases and/or sales for their own account of those securities.  David Lavigne does not hold a position in 

CordovaCann.  

Trickle Research co-sponsors two microcap conferences each year. Trickle Research encourages its coverage companies to present 

at those conferences and Trickle charges them a fee to do so. Companies are under no obligation to present at these conferences.   

CordovaCann has paid fees to present at an investor conference co-sponsored by Trickle Research. 

Reproduction of any portion of Trickle Research’s reports, updates or other publications without written permission of 

Trickle Research is prohibited.   

All rights reserved.   

Portions of this publication excerpted from company filings or other sources are noted in italics and referenced throughout the report. 

 

Rating System Overview: 

 

There are no letters in the rating system (Buy, Sell Hold), only numbers. The numbers range from 1 to 10, with 1 representing 1 

“investment unit” (for my performance purposes, 1 "investment unit" equals $250) and 10 representing 10 investment units or $2,500.  

Obviously, a rating of 10 would suggest that I favor the stock (at respective/current levels) more than a stock with a rating of 1.  As 

a guideline, here is a suggestion on how to use the allocation system. 

Our belief at Trickle is that the best way to participate in the micro-cap/small cap space is by employing a diversified strategy.  In 

simple terms, that means you are generally best off owning a number of issues rather than just two or three.  To that point, our goal 

is to have at least 20 companies under coverage at any point in time, so let’s use that as a guideline.  Hypothetically, if you think you 

would like to commit $25,000 to buying micro-cap stocks, that would assume an investment of $1000 per stock (using the 

diversification approach we just mentioned, and the 20-stock coverage list we suggested and leaving some room to add to positions 

around allocation upgrades. We generally start initial coverage stocks with an allocation of 4.  Thus, at $1000 invested per stock and 

a typical starting allocation of 4, your “investment unit” would be the same $250 we used in the example above.   Thus, if we initiate 

a stock at a 4, you might consider putting $1000 into the position ($250 * 4).  If we later raise the allocation to 6, you might consider 

adding two additional units or $500 to the position.  If we then reduce the allocation from 6 to 4 you might consider selling whatever 

number of shares you purchased with 2 of the original 4 investment units.   Again, this is just a suggestion as to how you might be 

able to use the allocation system to manage your portfolio.  

For those attached to more traditional rating systems (Buy, Sell, Hold) we would submit the following guidelines. 

A Trickle rating of 1 thru 3 would best correspond to a "Speculative Buy" although we would caution that a rating in that 

range should not assume that the stock is necessarily riskier than a stock with a higher rating.  It may carry a lower rating 

because the stock is trading closer to a price target we are unwilling to raise at that point.  This by the way applies to all of 

our ratings.  

A Trickle rating of 4 thru 6 might best (although not perfectly) correspond to a standard "Buy" rating.  

A Trickle rating of 7 thru 10 would best correspond to a “Strong Buy" however, ratings at the higher end of that range would 

indicate something that we deem as quite extraordinary..... an "Extreme Buy" if you will.  You will not see a lot of these. 


